MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 21st JANUARY 2013
In the Chair:
Councillor Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors D F Cunningham, W Graham, D McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R Lewis, Chief Executive


Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Director of Corporate Services




Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services



Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services




Mr D McAfee, Sports Development Manager




Ms U Bailey, Development Assistant




Mrs C Carey, Tourism Development Manager





Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
13/03:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Baird, Blaney, N McAllister and S McKillop.
Chairman’s Business
Focus Group Events for Statutory Transition Committees

Reference was made to a letter which had been circulated. 

After discussion, it was agreed that any members wishing to attend the Focus Group Events for statutory transition committees could either let the CE know or book it directly.
13/03:02
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2013/2014
Reference was made to the initial report of Income and Expenditure which had been circulated.

It was noted that the Estimates, as presented, provide for a total net expenditure of £6,083,469 which after General Grant of £717,810, required an amount of £5,365,659 to be raised. It was stated that this represented an increase of £169,469 compared to the Estimates for 2012/13. Reference was also made to the balance of £436,971 which was applied from the reserves last year. It was noted that after applying the EPP factor of £155,780 this represents an increase of 13.35%.
The ACE outlined information circulated with regard to Capital and Revenue expenditure and informed members that any future Capital Funding would be financed from loans.
It was stated in reply to a query that, with regards to salaries and wages, there had been a decrease of £52,000 as there had been savings of £65,958 and an increase of £13,783.

The Capital Schedule which had been circulated was outlined and the other items for further consideration/review were highlighted to members along with a schedule of potential savings.

After reading through the circulated documents and following discussion the following issues were agreed;

It was agreed to go through the initial report of Income and Expenditure page by page.
Discussion took place, during which Councillors Graham and C McShane entered the meeting, including the following issues, changing some revenue costs to capital costs, use of agency staff, staffing allocations, festival funding, cost of waste, horse trading at the Lammas Fair, Halloween parade and stewarding, Berthing fees, Rathlin Boathouse, mothballing of the museum for a year and use of reserves to support/match fund successful urban regeneration/rural development projects, with  Council assessing each potential project as and when it arose.
It was agreed that a proposal from Councillor P McShane regarding rating of sports clubs would be brought back to Council in written form and discussed.
It was agreed that a list of Council assets and also leased land would be brought back for consideration.
The meeting was closed and it was agreed that it would reconvene on Wednesday 30th January at 7:00pm.

The meeting concluded at 20:40pm

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE RECONVENED SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING (OF 21ST JANUARY 2013), HELD ON WEDNESDAY 30TH JANUARY 2013
In the Chair:
Councillor Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C C Thompson.

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive


Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services




Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services




Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services



Mr D McAfee, Sports Development Manager




Ms U Bailey, Development Assistant




Mrs C Carey, Tourism Development Manager




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
13/03:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors D McAllister and S McKillop.
13/03:02
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2013/2014
Reference was made to an updated schedule of proposed savings and proposed reductions in budgets for Community and Voluntary Organisations 2013 – 2014.

The Ace outlined the current position and items which still needed to be discussed.  

It was agreed that further details would be brought back on Councillor P McShane’s proposal regarding the refunding of rates for Sports Clubs in Moyle.  

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That advice should also be sought from LPS in this regard.”
On a similar subject it was agreed that information would be brought back regarding non and partially rated properties in Moyle and information on any compensation related to this.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.
After discussion held on Ballycastle Museum, it was agreed that visitor figures for the Museum would be circulated.

Discussion was held on the Rathlin Boathouse and visitor numbers were outlined.
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

It was agreed that the jump in travel expenses for cost centre 0207 Good Relations would be looked into.
Councillors C McShane, N McAllister and McIlroy left the meeting.
After Discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That the amount allocated to Horse Trading at the Lammas Fair be withdrawn.”
After further discussion, it was agreed that any decision reducing this figure by more than the suggested sum of £10,000 would be deferred at this stage.
Councillors McIlroy, N McAllister and C McShane returned to the meeting.

After discussion on the Corporate Services cost centre, it was agreed to provide a high level comparison on Salaries and Wages at the next meeting.
Discussion was held on Berthing fees for Ballycastle Marina, Trade Waste fees for businesses and schools and a possible reduction in the contribution to the PCSP.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this stage.

It was noted that the updated schedule of proposed savings if agreed would produce a saving of 4.5%.

It was agreed that the following items on the savings page would be approved; 

removal of  R/M, Fuel, Repairs and Tax, £2,465.00,  income of £500.00 under code 0314, saving of £5,000.00 GP Referral Income – Management fee, income of £6,000 under code 0101, removal of agency staff under code 0101 £10,787, equipment under code 0101 £1,200, repairs and maintenance under code 0101 £300, Plant Equipment Hire and other expenses under code 0310,  £2,000, spreading the Glenariff in depth study over two years £4,500, reduction of agency staff cover at the caravan parks £3,424.81, increase in caravan fees £2,500, reduction in repair and maintenance £2,000, vehicle hire and lease costs under code 0802, £5,000 and legal fees £3,000, reduction in landfill tax £14,400, reduction in landfill charges £3,600, income from harbours actuals £2,000, income from Marina actuals, £5,000, reduction in fees from £4k to £2k in code 1901, additional income under code 1930, £22,000 (subject to letter of offer) various agency fees £4,000, Moyle Matters £5,000, Insurance £5,000 and uniforms at £3000.
It was agreed that the following items on the list would be brought back for discussion at the next meeting; page 25 Reduce publicity promotions budget from £38k to £24k, page 34 Community Festivals/Tourism Events Funding, page 66 increase in Marina Fees by 5%, page 68B Lammas Fair Horse Trading (agreed to reduce by £10,000 but also bring back for further discussion) and page 82 Community Infrastructure.

Discussion was held on reserves and previous years balances applied were outlined.

The meeting closed and it was agreed that it would be re-convened on Monday 4th February at 7:00pm.
The report from the Twinning Association circulated on the night was noted as read.

The meeting concluded at 21:45pm
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE RECONVENED SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING (OF 21ST JANUARY 2013), HELD ON MONDAY 4TH FEBRUARY 2013
In the Chair:
Councillor S Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, D McAllister, N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, S McKillop, M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C C Thompson.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive


Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services




Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services




Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services



Mr D McAfee, Sports Development Manager




Ms U Bailey, Development Assistant




Mrs C Carey, Tourism Development Manager





Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
13/03:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Chairman’s Business
Reference was made to the successful bid for Dereliction Funding for the towns and villages of Moyle.
Due to timescale, it was agreed that Council’s normal procurement rules be set aside with reference to works being carried out under the Dereliction Funding and that Council would work under the guidance of DOE.

Councillor S McKillop entered the meeting.

Causeway Coast Way – Dunseverick Harbour to Portbradden

Reference was made to the Causeway Coast Way – Dunserverick Harbour to Portbradden geological survey and environmental impact assessment.  
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would fund 25% at a cost of £9,648.75 with NIEA funding the remainder.  It was also agreed that a contribution from the National Trust would be investigated.

Lammas Fair Working Group Meeting
It was agreed that the next Lammas Fair Working Group Meeting would be held on 12th February at 3.00pm.
13/03:02
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2012/2013
Reference was made to an updated schedule of proposed savings and proposed reductions in budgets for Community and Voluntary Organisations 2013 – 2014.

The Ace outlined the current position and items which still needed to be discussed.  

Following discussion on decisions still to be made;

It was agreed to reduce the Publicity Promotions budget from £38,000 to £24,200 with a saving of £13,800.


Reference was made to the proposed fund for amateur sports clubs.

After discussion,

Councillor Cunningham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor P McShane,

“That a fund of £15,000 be established to assist amateur sports clubs in the area.”

On a vote being taken, there were 7 votes in favour of and 7 votes against the proposal.  The Chair used her casting vote against the proposal which was lost.

With regard to Community Festivals and Tourism Events Funding it was agreed that funds would be altered as outlined to produce a saving of £18,240.

Following discussion, 

Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,


“That the marina fees be increased by 5%”

On a vote being taken there were 7 votes in favour of and 7 votes against the proposal.  Councillor Hunter used her casting vote against the proposal.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting.

Discussion took place with regard to the Community Infrastructure Fund.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hunter,

“That the Community Infrastructure Fund be reduced from £80,000 to £40,000 and the underspend of £12,775 be put towards the grant producing a saving of £52,775.”
On a vote being taken, there were ten votes in favour of and three against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Discussion was held on the facilitation of Horse Trading at the Lammas Fair, this included, benefit to the rate payers of Moyle, the disposal of land at Fairhill Street, making the fair more of a festival, tradition, statutory responsibility for animal welfare, policing of the event, less of a spend this year and making the horse trading pay for itself or generate an income.
After discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,


Seconded by Councillor N McAllister,


“That Council agree not to facilitate Horse Trading at the Lammas Fair as it was 
of no benefit to the rate payers of Moyle.”

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour of and nine against the proposal which was lost. 
It was agreed to confirm the decision to reduce the budget for Horse Trading at the Lammas Fair by £10,000 and that no further reduction would be made at this time.

After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Cunningham,

“That an additional £2000 be included in the rates for the Halloween Fireworks Display.”
On a vote being taken, there were 10 votes in favour of and four against the proposal which was carried.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Museum would not be mothballed for a year due to good visitor numbers and relatively small savings that would be achieved. Discussion was held on the location of the Museum and if it should be moved to the seafront, but consensus was that it should remain on Castle Street to draw visitors into the town centre.

With regard to the Rathlin Boathouse, it was agreed that this facility would also not be mothballed for the year.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

Following discussion on an increase on Trade Waste it was agreed that this would not be increased.

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

The meeting continued in Committee.

Discussion was held on the disposal of Blue Bin waste.

It was agreed that savings of £11,000 would be taken out of the rates estimates relating to Blue Bin Waste.
Discussion was held with regard to initiating a charge for schools re trade waste and if there was a budget set aside for the payment of Trade Waste fees for schools.

Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor C McShane, 

“That resources should not be taken out of the classroom for the purpose of paying for Trade Waste.”

It was agreed that this estimated saving of £21,000 would be applied from the reserves, and that further information would be sought to see if the Department of Education would be liable to pay these charges or if the schools would be liable.

After discussion, 

Councillor D McAllister proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That income of £2000 would be added into the rates estimates by increasing charges for fuel to commercial operators by 0.5p per litre.”

After discussion regarding payment to the PCSP, it was agreed to reduce the contribution to PCSP which would result in a saving of £20,000.

Damage to the Astro Turf pitch at the Quay Road was discussed and the need to act upon this to safeguard the surface for use over the next six to seven years. 
After discussion, it was agreed to add £25,000 onto the Capital schedule over 7 years for improvements to the surface of the Quay Road synthetic pitch.

Councillor Cunningham left the meeting at this point.

Discussion was held on public conveniences and the possibility of installation of an automatic public convenience at the seafront, along with the TIC public convenience and the Ferry Terminal building there may be a possibility to close some of the older public conveniences. It was stated that this should be looked into in more detail.

Councillor Cunningham returned to the meeting.

Discussion was held on the current balance of reserves. DFP guidance was given as 5 – 7.5 %.

13/03:03
PROPOSED DISTRICT RATES FOR 2013/2014

After discussion,


Councillor Hunter proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,

“That a balance from the reserves of £310,000 be applied and Council strike the rate at 1.82%.”

It was therefore agreed that the District Rate for 2013/2014 would be set at 31.6209 for non-domestic premises and 0.3902 for domestic premises, an increase of 1.82%.

The meeting concluded at 22:00pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..
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